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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





January 10, 2022
Present:  Commissioner Hersh; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson, and Business Manager Lemire
Present remotely: Commissioners Fisher & Lindemer
Also present remotely: Judy Anderson, Mike Manugian
The meeting was called to order at 5:02 p.m.
MINUTES
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 13, 2021, AS IS.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Fisher – aye, Lindemer – aye.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
An Outage Incidents spreadsheet was distributed and discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted that 2021 will be GELD’s third best year for outage hours.  Mr. Kelly will check with local municipals to see how GELD compares statistically for outages.
ISO-NE’s concern for reliability is evident when you look at the resource mix this past week. New England has been relying on diesel fuel averaging about 10% of the daily load.  They even fired up the Merrimack coal plant in Bow, NH.  The Merrimack Station is a 482-megawatt coal facility.  Coal and diesel have contributed approximately 12% of the New England load.  The renewable contribution has been about the same.  Trash incineration and wood burning facilities are part of the renewable mix and provide about 25% each of the renewable mix (3% trash, 3% wood burning & 6% wind).  Rising natural gas prices have had a substantial effect on the U.S. total carbon footprint. With natural gas nearly doubling in price during the year, the use of coal to generate electricity has increased. The result is the 2021 carbon footprint for the U.S. will be about 7% higher than the 2020 carbon footprint.
December had above average temperatures and moderate electric load which drove down the cost of natural gas.  November’s natural gas prices were 102% higher than 2020 prices and December natural gas prices were 64% higher than last year.  With these increased prices, it has affected our cash on hand – the power markets for the last several months have eliminated almost half of the cash build up we had accumulated this year.
Two more GELD employees and families have been afflicted with the covid virus. 7 of our 11 employees have now dealt with the virus.

Mr. Kelly was saddened to report he had to release our most recent hire; GELD will be hiring another line worker over the next few months.

Mr. Kelly provided an update on a couple of matters:

1) The pooled loan for the new AMI meter system is schedule to close on Thursday, January 13, 2021

2) Mr. Nikovic is working on a new time-of-use rate which will be based on updated costs – he should have base numbers before our next meeting.  Mr. Kelly mentioned scheduling a one-topic meeting – Mr. Hersh said we should wait until the updated numbers have been presented and discussed.  The Board agreed.

Cash on hand has dipped due to the increased power costs in November and December. 
AMR
The collectors are all installed but we are still waiting on the modems.  The modem delivery has been delayed again.  The expected December delivery has been pushed out until January 2022.  Ms. Lemire acquired the part number from Eaton and was able to place an order (at a premium) for 5 modems through Amazon which were scheduled to be delivered by tomorrow (January 11).
Cash on hand is steady.  Mr. Kelly noted that the cash balance is after paying over $188k to Eaton for the new AMR system.
KWh sales for December were down 2.20%; sales are up 1.81% for the year and for the five-year average up 1.41%.  Mr. Kelly noted that December was warmer than usual.
Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  
The total of new poles in 2021 is 162.
POWER SUPPLY AND SOLAR UPDATE
Mr. Patterson distributed a spreadsheet titled “Monthly average wholesale electricity prices at selected trading hubs 2020-2021)”. One graph showed the wholesale pricing; one graph showed the working gas in underground storage compared with the 5-year maximum and minimum; one graph showed the average U.S. cost of natural gas delivered to electric generator (Jan 2015-Dec 2021).
Mr. Patterson stated that the national natural gas price has stayed relatively flat since our last meeting but continues to be volatile. Henry Hub gas is currently trading around $4.00/MMBtu compared to $3.90/MMBtu in December.  This is still 40% less than prices in October 2021.

In New England, we receive most of our natural gas from the Algonquin Citygate line.  As cooler winter temperatures started to ramp up at the beginning of January, the natural gas constraints in New England’s pipeline system were evident. The price of natural gas at Algonquin rose almost $8.00/MMBtu in one day – from $3.78/MMBtu to $11.56/MMBtu.
Mr. Patterson discussed the graphs and how the gas constraints affect New England significantly as shown – New England has the highest current prices, and the trend continues into January 2022.  The natural gas storage is in better shape as it was above the 5-year threshold which should benefit power purchases this winter.
LNG continues to be over $30.00/MMBtu in Europe, so the U.S. continues to expand and increase LNG exports. Exports are expected to be another 17% higher in 2022 making the U.S. the largest exporter of LNG in the world surpassing Australia and Qatar.

Mr. Patterson then distributed the solar spreadsheet and discussed power prices.  For last month, the average peak power price was $70.48 per MW/hr. which is 64% higher than last December when power was $42.93 per MW/hr. and 26% higher than our five-year average of $56.08.
Power purchases and power strip prices continue to be very costly due to the risks associated with the natural gas supply in the U.S. and specifically in New England.  GELD is currently covered 60% for January/February 2022.

MMWEC’s forecasting models are pointing toward lower prices next winter.  Their reasoning is based on natural gas storage catching up over the next year and more drilling rigs coming online to help with the deficit.  MMWEC’s forecast last month for this January was $98.88 per MW/hr. and so far this month, the average cost has been $128.00 per MW/hr.
Mr. Patterson did not recommend making any power purchases currently with prices being so high and volatile.  Mr. Lindemer agreed and stated that we have done this to ourselves by blocking transmission lines and cancelling nuclear and coal facilities.
CAPITAL BUDGET
Mr. Kelly distributed the GELD Capital Budget which lists past current and future capital projects from 2017 through 2023.  He noted that the covered storage that was scheduled to be completed in 2021 has been pushed out to 2024.  The bids came in twice as high as expected.
Other items within the budget were discussed.

Mr. Kelly discussed an issue at the substation.  He noted that GELD had upgraded all metering and relays at the substation about 15 years ago.  The main meters, metering the low side of the substation transformers recently lost their communication ports. The meters were still working by they no longer transmitted data and cannot be logged into.  UPG (United Power Group) and PLM (both engineering companies that service our substation) will be on site the week of January 24th to replace those meters.  UPG was already scheduled to be here for testing of our relays; so, this will be added to their tasks.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY

No Long-term strategy
NEW & CURRENT PROGRAMS
At the last meeting, Mr. Kelly was asked to do an evaluation on “stolen” BTUs through our rebate and loan programs.  Mr. Kelly noted that he spent some time analyzing the usage profiles of the customers in the rebate and loan programs mainly for mini-split systems. He gave a breakdown of the analysis and concluded that 21 of the 26 customers he was analyzing, increased their electric use.  As a group, all 26 customers increased their kilowatt-hour sales 19.4% from the year before to the year after their installation.  He noted that the people in the rebate program were in bigger homes and their average use before getting the rebate was 12,699 kWh per year compared to 14,540 kWh per after getting the rebate.  An increase of 1,841 kWh or $258.00 per year.  However, of that $258 only about 3% is positive cash flow for GELD, so 
there would be a significant payback based on this analysis.  


Mr. Kelly mentioned that these kWh sales were taken from natural gas, propane, and oil, so we should also use the distribution cost to determine the breakeven point. There was much discussion about how much to allow for rebates and if loans should be taken out of the equation.  It was decided to continue the discussion at a future meeting.  
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Fisher had sent some ideas to Mr. Kelly regarding all electric homes.  He asked the other commissioners to do the same. He believes we have an obligation to the town to reduce carbon and convert away from fossil fuels via the state’s mandated timeline. He also thinks it’s important to focus on energy efficiency.  Mr. Lindemer said he agreed with Mr. Fisher on principal but is more concerned about rates being increased. After some additional discussion it was decided to continue the discussion at a future meeting.  
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 7, 2022, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the meeting adjourned at 6:39 p.m. 
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